Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, June 6, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, June 6, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, Ricky Honeycutt, and Jeff Fogleman
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearing

7:01pm

Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to receive citizen input regarding the proposed 2011-2012 Town Budget. No members of the public chose to speak on this issue and Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing. 

7:02pm

Mayor Boggs then opened a public hearing concerning the Community Development Block Grant Application for Building Reuse in the amount of $160,000 for property located at 150 Hollar Street for the expansion of Franklin Products, Inc. No members of the public chose to speak on this issue and Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing.

Consent Agenda

7:04pm

The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from May 2, 2011 and May 23, 2011 (Budget Presentation). Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business

7:05pm

Consideration and discussion of Donation Agreement from the Haw River Civic Association regarding Fund for the Haw River Civic Center Maintenance and Upkeep.
Manager Earp spoke to the Council about the donation agreement made between the Town and the Haw River Civic Association. The Association was formed in 1951 and donated the Haw River Civic Center to the Town of Haw River in the 1990’s. The Civic Association is now undergoing some restructuring and would like to donate funds (approximately $80,000) to the Town to be used for Civic Center maintenance and upkeep. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the donation agreement from the Haw River Civic Association. Motion carried 5-0.
7:09pm
Consideration and discussion of items concerning Community Development Block Grant Application for Building Reuse in the amount of $160,000 for Property Located at 150 Hollar Street for the expansion of Franklin Products, Inc.

Manager Earp spoke to the Council about the proposed expansion of Franklin Products, Inc. to Haw River. Due to the building reuse and the number of job opportunities this will provide, Franklin Products will qualify for a grant in the amount of $160,000 to assist with this expansion. Amanda Whitaker (CDBG Grant Administrator) then presented the Council with two issues concerning the CDBG Building Reuse Application.
I. Ms. Whitaker explained to the Council the Resolution for the Town of Haw River’s Application for Community Development Block Grant Funding for the Franklin Products Building Reuse Project. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the Resolution for the Town of Haw River’s Application for Community Development Block Grant Funding for the Franklin Products Building Reuse Project. Motion carried 5-0.

II. Ms. Whitaker then presented the council with the policies required by the grant. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the CDBG Franklin Products Building Reuse Project Policies, Procedures, Plans, Resolutions, and Ordinances 2011-2103. Motion carried 5-0.
7:12pm
Review and Consideration of the sealed bids for the retired police car – 1999 Ford.

Manager Earp spoke to the council regarding the recent submission of sealed bids for the purchase of the Town’s surplus 1999 Crown Victoria. The bid period ended on May 27, 2011 at 12 noon and the highest bidder was Tammy Fowler with a bid of $1,001.99. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept Ms. Fowler’s bid of $1,001.99 for the 1999 Crown Victoria. Motion carried 5-0.
7:14
Discussion of request from volunteer fireman concerning establishment of Firefighters Assistance Program.

Manager Earp spoke to the Council about a new Firefighters Assistance Program being established by the Fire Department. Volunteer Firefighter Scott Thomas addressed the Council with specifics about this program. No action required.
7:18pm

Discussion of request from Shelly Simpson concerning driveway drainage issue.

Manager Earp informed the council of a request he received from Shelly Simpson concerning her driveway’s drainage issue. Ms. Simpson is asking the Council for financial assistance in raising the driveway pipe. Manager Earp told the Council that the driveway in question is not Town property, but that Stormwater funds could be used for this project. Additionally, he cautioned the Council about the need to act uniformly in future instances of similar requests. After discussion, Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to deny financially assisting Ms Simpson with her driveway repair. Motion carried 3-2. Councilmember Fogleman and Mayor Boggs dissented.
7:30
Review of Wastewater Collection System Evaluation and Inspection.

Manager Earp shared the results of the recent NCDENR 2011 Wastewater Collection System Evaluation and Inspection with the Council and noted that there were no major violations. He also presented a copy of the Town’s response to the findings of the evaluation and inspection. No action required.
Manager’s Update

7:35pm

Attorney Charlie Davis addressed the Council regarding a new law that says in order to purchase property stamps in Alamance County, all county and municipality taxes must be paid. Mr. Davis noted that we will benefit from this law change because Alamance County collects property taxes on behalf of the Town.
Manager Earp then asked the Council to consider setting a special called budget meeting. Councilmember Allen made a motion to set a special called budget meeting for June 20, 2011 to be held in the Town Hall Council Chamber. Motion carried 5-0.
Manager Earp informed the council that the Stone Street Pump Station Project is currently out to bid and all USDA requirements have been fulfilled. The current plan is to break ground on the project by August or September 2011.

Manager Earp informed the council that he is still waiting on the state to address the handrail/weight issue before the sidewalk project can progress further. 

Manager Earp told the council that the Labor Corrections trial contract had started that day and he would report back to the council at the next meeting.

Manager Earp informed the council that the Town has recently become a victim of fraud in the form of a washed check. All necessary precautions have been taken, and Wachovia will be reimbursing the town for the bad check was cashed at one of their locations.
Manager Earp then spoke to the Council about the North Carolina League of Municipality Quotes that have recently been received. Healthcare shows an increase of 8.3%, Property and Liability is essentially the same, and Worker’s Compensation decreased. Manager Earp just wanted to let the council know that those quotes have been received and they will be discussed further at the special called budget meeting on June 20, 2011.

Manager Earp reminded the Council of Burlington’s upcoming switch to treating water with chloramines. He reminded the council and the public that a notice regarding this had recently gone out in the newsletter. Additionally, he expects that this switch will resolve the current HAAC5 testing compliance issues. This switchover also requires more stringent testing requirements and therefore the Town will incur additional expenses related to Burlington’s switchover.

Lastly, Manager Earp informed the council on a recent meeting he attended regarding the federal law governing disposal programs for light bulbs containing mercury. Compliance will be required by January 15, 2012, and Manager Earp expects compliance to be a somewhat cumbersome undertaking.

There being no further business of the council the mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.

7:52 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
